Kahler Glen Community Association Board Meeting Minutes

13 July 2013 –9 a.m. – Kahler Glen Conference Center
The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Vice President Carol Pierce.

Other Board members present were:  John Greiner, Dave Reynolds, Dave Thorbeck, Kathryn DeMeritt, Nancy Miller, and Michael Wandell by telephone, and John Bennett, representing the Resort.

Also present were Bill Miller and Glenn Week, Resort manager.

Carol announced that Tom Graham will arrive during the meeting and business will be interrupted for his presentation.

Quorum:  Carol Pierce announced the presence of a quorum.

Minutes:  It was moved by Nancy Miller and seconded by Mike Wandell to approve the minutes of the 22 June 2013 meeting of the board as circulated.  Motion passed.
Communications by Carol Pierce:

During the last month, communications were received concerning  1) repainting a residential exterior, which was referred to the Architecture Committee, 2) complaint by a resident about another home-owner’s lot, 3) complaint by a home-owner about an off-leash dog, and 3) complaint by a resident about the condition of ditches along Haight Drive.

Treasurer’s Report by Dave Reynolds:

Dave reported that septic and landscape categories are over budget;  road maintenance is over budget, but the wellhead road repair is a reserve account matter and can be re-categorized; property manager category is over budget in terms of administrative costs and this will be the case all year if not attended to.  

Domestic Water by Dave Reynolds:

Domestic water is good and in abundant supply.  Water usage appears to be the same in winter as in summer, which is a puzzle.  Dave has started to correlate pump usage with electrical usage, which should yield useful information.  If most of our water goes for irrigation purposes, it is possible that we might be granted a waiver from the state’s metering requirement as agricultural users are not required to meter.  Mike Wandell offered to find out from attorney Gary Ackerman what support documentation would be required to support application for the waiver.  Dave R suggested delaying that until background information is gathered, as we have until 2016.
Tom Graham entered the meeting .  Carol Pierce introduced his topic, a recommendation from the ‘Blue Ribbon’ committee that the CA share expenses for the current appraisal ordered by the Resort of the Resort in order that the CA be allowed to access the results of the appraisal.
John Greiner moved to split the cost of the existing appraisal with the LLC, to the effect of $2500, and waive having our own appraisal at this time.  John Bennett seconded.
Mike Wandell said that we need to see the basis for the appraisal, how it was done, goal of the appraisal, before we buy it.  He cautioned about our special need for due diligence.  Tom Graham gave the history of the appraisal as requested by the Resort Board of Managers, and said that he felt it was arm’s length.  Dave R asked if the appraiser looked at the financial records of the Resort concerning how its business is doing, or just at real estate comparables.  Tom G answered that the appraiser was only asked to look at real estate, and John Bennett added that it was necessary to look at the business in order to evaluate the value of the land and buildings.
Dave Thorbeck said that we need the numbers as a whole in order to proceed with negotiation, and it is incumbent on the Resort to show us the value of the property.  He noted that we are already paying for all the legal fees.   Mike Wandell said that sharing would be expedient, that what matters more than the appraisal is what the bank is willing to loan, and that we need a starting point.  Nancy raised a concern from the content of the most recent Resort newsletter to investors, apparently changing the nature of the negotiation; Carol and Mike clarified the content of negotiation that it involves only land and buildings, and that there would be significant penalty for the Resort should it cease operations.  Carol is preparing a communication to the Board and then to the community to provide clarifications and details.

Dave Reynolds pointed out that the community seems more interested in the potential cost to them, rather than the details of an appraisal, and spoke to the need of an independent examination of financial models with the objective of determining the potential dues increase should the negotiations reach a deal.  He moved a substitute motion, which was seconded, and later withdrawn.  

Tom commented that this type of report was beyond the charge of his committee, and added that the CA would be best served to have both reports.  Mike added that knowing the tax implications is also important to both CA and Resort.  
 John G moved that the CA pay half of the cost of the current Eisenhard appraisal of the Resort, that is $2500, and buy access to the appraisal.  Vote passed: 4 in favor (Pierce, Wandell, Greiner, Bennett); 3 (Reynolds, Miller, Thorbeck) against; 1 abstention (Demeritt).
Dave Reynolds moved that the CA authorize $3000 to engage a financial business analyst to review the work done so far by Gary Marks and Dave Reynolds, plus the financials of the Community Association and the LLC, to arrive at the likely dues increase needed to fund Plan B at several financing levels (eg., $1.2M, $1.5M, $1.8M); actual engagement of the financial professional is subject to the approval of the Board President.  Carol Pierce seconded.  Motion passed unanimously.

Tom Graham departed.

Domestic Water report, cont., by Dave Reynolds:   Dave has arranged for hydrant extension of 6 hydrants where concern is that valves cannot be accessed through snow; this is already budgeted as a reserve project.  He sent out a RFP on automatic water transfer controls to two companies.

Dave reported that his suggestion to Google Earth to correct the name and location of Pelton Place was acted upon.  (Thank you, Dave!)

Infrastructure by John Greiner:

John Greiner reported on drainage issues in the storm water ditches on Haight Drive.  The charges on the pump on #11 is $14.60 per month; additional electrical service will be added later.  Septic topic is being passed on to Dave Thorbeck.  Dosing tanks need to be inspected twice annually, and each septic tank is to be inspected once annually;  this has been discussed with Mike Britt, and record-keeping and reports to the Board are still to be expected.  Temporary lids on Lot 16 have been replaced with permanent lids.  Putting backup generators on dosing tanks is possible, but very expensive so likely not feasible.  John reported that he  authorized an expenditure of an additional $500 on the gopher problem.

John G answered Mike W’s question that John G will continue to sign off on both work orders and invoices.  John G is concerned about the awkwardness of the work order process, and said that the 1/12 contract payment pattern means that we cannot know if any budget category is overdrawn until the end of the year.

Carol and Mike said that we should not be receiving invoices for services that are covered in the annual contract.  Dave R said that authorization for work not in the contract needs to be approved prior to the work being done.  John G mentioned that there are ‘latent invoices’, invoices being received for work done 60 or 90 days ago.  Mike W said that this process must be ‘gotten under control.’  Carol also referred to billing for authorized work done at an hourly rate.
Garbage/Recycle by Nancy Miller:  Garbage and recycle collection are satisfactory.  
Noxious Weeds by Kathryn Demeritt:  Kathryn reported that a number of lots who were to take care of their own weeds or get the Resort to do it are not in compliance.  Knapweed is the biggest problem right now.  Kathryn said that Glenn suggested that we not spray, but weed-eat the ditches to prevent plants from going to seed.  Kathryn inquired about lot maintenance, especially since a complaint has been received about the lot next to the Pro Shop.  

Carol said that plenty of notice has been given about clearing lots; several agreed.  The billing should be sent and collected through the CA.  Kathryn will identify lots for Glenn.

Intention to place signage at the dump area was discussed.  Kathryn will follow up.
Old Business:

Carol reported that there were no volunteers to fill the Board vacancy.  Several people reported raising the topic with possible volunteers.

Dave R distributed thumb drives to Board members to be used for electronic record-keeping.  

John G said that we need to be proactive about policy dealing with dangerous trees, and trees which are/will encroach on the road; perhaps an arborist should be engaged to make recommendations.  Dave T suggested that this policy wait until after the negotiations are completed. Mike W said that the Architecture Committee should draft a policy so that it can be dropped into the new covenants when they are revised as part of successfully concluded negotiations. 

 John B said that he had talked with the assessor and was reminded that within 30-90 days of the ownership transition, a timber management plan has to be submitted or the taxation of the property will revert from open space/recreational to market value.
John G said that the Board needs to send a letter to a property owner who has three dead trees that appear to pose a hazard to the cart path and those passing by.  Architecture Committee will do this.

John G raised the issue of the 25 hours allocated for administrative work out of 80 hours for labor as an inappropriate percentage, given that there are 9 employees whose time sheets have to be summarized and filling out those sheets is part of the job.  John Greiner made a motion which was not seconded.  Additional discussion of time requirements followed.  John Greiner moved that the CA reduce the monthly administrative hours paid for be reduced from 25 to 10.  Dave T seconded.  Motion passed:  6 in favor, 1 opposed (Bennett).
The last two items on the agenda ( i - emergency protocol, ii - KGCA manager), which were proposed by John G, were set aside by John G for a subsequent meeting.

New Business:
John Greiner moved that the Community Association take corrective action to improve the ditches on Haight Drive from the Casad property to the Henebry property by laying pipe in the ditch as Glenn Week described, the cost not to exceed $500, and to defer correction of the ditch by the Almon property until the effect of this correction can be seen.  Seconded by Nancy Miller.  Passed unanimously.
Carol Pierce said that a written complaint has been received concerning an off-leash dog.  She said that she will send a warning letter to the property owner.  She suggested that Board members remember to tell community members that we can act only on written complaints.
Carol P said that a written complaint concerning neglect of landscaping of a residence was received.  Discussion followed concerning the covenants, which say that yards must ‘be kept in first class condition.’  John Bennett suggested that attorney Ackerman be consulted for a suggestion.  John G will contact the homeowner.

Nancy Miller told the history of the local junior golf group, sponsored by Thom Cook, at Kahler Glen.  Nancy moved that the Community Association Board pass a resolution to the Resort Board suggesting, in the interests of good community relations locally and for the good of the sport, that the junior golf group be allowed access to the course for a token fee, exact terms to be set between the group sponsor and the Resort.  Carol P seconded.  Resolution passed unanimously.

Plan B Report by Mike Wandell:

Mike reported that progress is being made.  Attorney Gary Ackerman examined the motion passed at the annual meeting and stated that it was sufficient authorization to proceed with negotiations with the Resort.  

Carol reported that after the Ops committee meeting, she and Gary Marks and Steve Johanssen began to draft a communication to community members.  Her self-imposed deadline for a draft to go to both boards is August 1.  

In response to Dave T’s question, Mike W answered that we have three prospective lenders, but 2 are more active in considering our proposals.
Next meeting:  August 10, 2013, at 9 a.m., at the KG Conference Center.

Subsequent meetings:  Sept. 14, 2013;  tentatively, Oct. 12, 2013.  

Community Forum:

Bill Miller reported that 

1. the AC mailbox is operational; and that the community mailbox is leaning and needs repair.
2. the county records have been corrected regarding the ownership of the Athletic Club building and the Athletic Club land.
3. he has been approached by several non-investors who are concerned about 
a. their possible obligation as a result of negotiations and their inability to be informed or take part,
b. supposedly confidential information being distributed to non-Board members but not to Board members, a situation that Bill feels puts credibility in jeopardy,
c. the models being developed may not sufficiently value Glenn’s contribution of expertise, management, and labor in maintaining the Resort and keeping costs restrained, 
d. prepayment for much of upcoming winter services under the current contract payment procedure.

 Glenn Week reported that there was quite a cost to be anticipated in septic, roads and trees as much work is not done yet.  John G asked for specifics.  Carol Pierce asked that if Glenn knew of a major expense upcoming that he communicate it to the Board immediately.

Dave Reynolds moved to adjourn.  Carol Pierce seconded.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:43 a.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

Nancy Miller 

Secretary, KGCA Board

